
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Summary 
 
Once known for its economic dynamism, the Italian economy has visibly lost ground 
since the beginning of the 1990s. Its dismal growth performance vis-à-vis major 
industrial countries has finally turned any remaining trace of the post-war economic 
miracle into a distant memory. For more than a decade the average annual rate of 
real GDP growth has been at around 1.5%, half a percentage point below the euro 
area average. Italy also lags behind in terms of per capita economic growth. 
 
This Country Focus examines Italy’s growth malaise, showing that it does not result 
from sluggish employment growth or feeble investment activity. In fact, the 
slowdown went along with a significant revival of the labour market in the second 
half of the 1990s and a sound accumulation of capital. However, an adverse 
combination of structural obstacles such as low competitive pressure, low human 
capital and R&D expenditure, and fiscal adjustment skewed towards higher taxes 
and lower public investment has curbed overall factor productivity. 
 
A series of structural reforms launched in the 1990s aimed at addressing the 
structural weaknesses of the Italian economy has so far not produced the desired 
effects, because reforms have not yet gone far enough. In particular, the persisting 
regional gap characterised by large underutilised recourses in the lagging South 
continues to act as a major drag on the economic performance of Italy as a whole. 
 

 
 
 

The facts 
 
Since the early 1990s the pace of economic expansion of the Italian economy has 
experienced a visible slowdown. While a similar pattern has been observed in most 
industrialised countries, reflecting inter alia the ‘maturity’ of an economy that has 
already gone through a catching up process, the slowdown was particularly marked 
in Italy. The annual average increase of real GDP recorded in the period from 1992 
through 2003 was 1.4%, compared to slightly less than two percent in the euro area 
as a whole and more than 3% in the US. Within the EU Italy ranks second last in 
terms of average real GDP growth in that period outperforming only Germany, the 
‘sick man’ of Europe. The picture remains unchanged when adjusting for population 
growth, implying that the low rate of economic expansion does not ensue from 
adverse demographic trends.  
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As one would expect, the low average rate of economic expansion over the past 
decade is a reflection of Italy’s waning growth potential, the reversal of which is 
generally identified as one of the key challenges of the Italian economy (see for 
instance IMF (2003) and OECD (2003b)). Based on the production function 
methodology applied by the Commission, the ‘speed limit’ of the Italian economy 
has progressively declined from 2.6% per year in the first half of the 1980s to around 
1.5 % per year in the second half of the 1990s and the first three years of the current 
decade.1 Although different methods lead to different results in terms of potential 
output growth, they all come to the same conclusion: Italy’s growth potential has 
declined over the 1990s, both in absolute and relative terms.  
 
The following sections try to shed light on the poor growth performance of the Italian 
economy, first by having a closer look at the individual components of potential 
output growth and second by discussing a series of other elements which qualify as 
explanation for the ‘Italian malaise’. Compared to the DG ECFIN study on Italy’s 
slow growth in the 1990s published in 1999 (Commission of the European 
Communities (1999)), this Country Focus integrates the experience up until 2003. In 
contrast to the previous study, which focussed on the contribution of demand factors 
and the policy mix, attention is centred on potential output growth and factors 
generally studied in the growth literature. 
 
 
 
The anatomy of low potential growth 
 
Starting with the supply side of the economy a simple growth accounting exercise 
uncovers the role played by factor inputs, that is labour, and capital, and total factor 
productivity (TFP).2 The figure to the right provides a summary of the decomposition 
for Italy. The main insight from this exercise is the following. Stripped of possible 
cyclical and erratic components, the marked slowdown in potential output growth on 
the past decade coincides with a sharp decline in TFP growth - from 1.1% in the 
1991-1995 period to a meagre 0.2% in 2001-2003 - more than offsetting a 
significant increase in the contribution of labour.3 The contribution from capital 
remained essentially stable and in line with the EU average. 
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Concerning the striking drop in TFP growth, it has to be borne in mind that TFP is 
derived as a residual and that there might be interactions with the other components 
of the growth accounting exercise. In the specific case of Italy waning TFP growth is 
likely to be linked to the resurgence of employment growth. Starting in the mid-
1990s a series of reform initiatives reviewed in Sestito (2002) made the labour 
market more flexible and labour more attractive to employees. In combination with 
wage moderation this gave rise to high rates of job creation. The puzzling part of the 
strong revival of employment growth was that it did not translate into a higher rate of 
economic expansion. Several hypotheses summarised in IMF (2002) have been 
advanced in explanation, two of which appear of particular interest. First, rapid 
employment growth has shifted the composition of the workforce, increasing the 
share of inexperienced workers with lower than average productivity. In particular, a 
sharp rise in the use of more flexible so called ‘atypical contracts’, i.e. part-time and 
fixed term contracts, may have facilitated the entry of less productive workers into 
the job market. The second explanation refers to the current economic slowdown 
observed since 2001. To the extent that it was perceived to be temporary, it should 
have given rise to labour hoarding and low capacity utilisation, and, other things 
equal, to a temporary decline in measured TFP growth. 
 
An implication common to both propositions is that, in prospect, TFP growth may 
rise again. In particular, as the adjustment process in the labour market tapers off 
and new workers acquire experience, the job content of growth should decline. 
Similarly, over the course of the next recovery, capacity utilisation should rise again 
alongside an increase in the output per worker.  
 
The Commission Spring 2004 forecast projects a slow recovery of TFP growth over 
the coming few years, yet coupled with lower employment growth. This pattern 
reflects the commonly shared view that, following the temporary boost from the 
labour market reform, the rate of job creation is set to slow down again. The overall 
rate of potential output growth is expected to remain comparatively low, signalling a 
series of other unresolved structural problems of the Italian economy. 

 
 
The roots of low potential growth 
 
The main lesson to be learned from the growth accounting exercise is clear-cut: Italy 
did not succeed in combining growth in labour and capital with growth in 
productivity. On the contrary, economic growth slowed markedly despite sustained 
factor accumulation. Among the numerous attempts to explain this weak productivity 
performance at least four elements emerge with particular prominence.  
 
Trade and external competitiveness 
 
In terms of public attention the competitiveness of Italian exports has become the 
focal point in the discussion about dismal growth in Italy. The most emblematic 
symptom, recently recalled in the annual report of Banca d’Italia (2004), is Italy’s 
declining share in world trade. In 2003 Italy’s slice of the global export market in 
constant prices was 3.0%, down from 4.5% in 1995. This compares with a constant 
share in the case of France and an increase in the case of Germany. A series of 
studies has explored the issue of shrinking export markets trying to disentangle the 
importance of cost competitiveness vis-à-vis other elements. A common conclusion 
is that, while costs and exchange rate developments may explain part of the story, 
structural features of the economic system also appear to weigh on Italy’s export 
performance. In fact, Burattini et al. (2004) show that Italian exports have 
experienced increasing difficulty in keeping pace with global market growth since the 
mid-1990s, even when controlling for costs and exchange rates. 
 
Lack of competition  
 
The poor performance of Italian exports, but also of the Italian economy in general, 
may be due to a lack of competitive forces. In view of the complexity of the subject 
there is no comprehensive study about the link between competition and economic 
performance. Yet the picture emerging from individual pieces of evidence conveys 
some important messages. In its annual report for the year 2002 the Italian 
competition and antitrust agency highlighted an important aspect concerning the 
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export performance of Italian firms. Based on an input-output-analysis it showed that 
sectors which had the greatest difficulties to compete on foreign markets were also 
those depending most on inputs from domestic sectors characterised by a low 
degree of competition. In particular, the lack of competition in some key service 
sectors such as telecommunications, professional services, transport, energy, 
financial services and insurance as well as retailing appear to act as a drag on 
economic performance by hampering exports. A similar conclusion concerning the 
wider economy is drawn by the OECD (2003b) which highlights two important 
points. First, sectors representing the backbone of the Italian industrial structure 
(41.5% of value added in total manufacturing) - including textiles, furniture and 
clothing – rank low in terms of competition as measured by high mark-ups and low 
import penetration. Focusing on regulatory policies, the OECD indicator of regulation 
shows that, while Italy’s market environment has improved in recent years, the gap 
with respect to the best performing countries remains large. Second, on a similar 
note Nicoletti (2002) points out that recent reform efforts have addressed the right 
issues yet are not always effective in bringing about the structural change required 
to raise actual competitive pressure and economic performance. In particular, Italy 
made significant efforts in terms of liberalisation, privatisation and regulatory reforms 
in the 1990s, while neglecting somewhat the aspect of competition in view of the still 
strong resistance from incumbents. 
 
R&D and education 
 
Among EU and OECD Member States Italy is notoriously lagging in the fields of 
R&D and education. This is particularly unfortunate as both factors have been 
shown to be among the most significant determinants of differences in GDP growth 
across countries and over time.4 As highlighted in the latest implementation report 
on the BEPGs, Italy spent around 1% of GDP on R&D activities in 2000, only half of 
the EU-15 average. To some extent low R&D may simply be a sign of the small size 
of Italian firms and the adverse industry composition, geared towards low R&D, 
which in turn may be a consequence of the above mentioned lack of competition as 
well as tight labour market arrangements. First, empirical evidence points to a 
positive correlation between product market competition and innovation.5 Second, 
restrictive employment protection legislation may also inhibit innovation by hindering 
labour adjustment and hence reducing the expected return from R&D activity.6 
Moreover, high employment protection legislation can also affect the composition of 
innovation, by encouraging process innovation at the cost of product innovation.  
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Turning to education, the comparison with other advanced economies is even less 
heartening than for R&D. As outlined by Faini (2003) only 43% of the Italian 
population aged between 25 and 64 had upper-secondary education against 64% in 
the OECD average. The large difference is set to remain for a long period of time as 
it also affects the younger age groups. In particular, only 57% of the population aged 
25 to 34 completed secondary school, almost 20 p.p. less than their contemporaries 
in other OECD economies. The lower level of school education is amplified by a 
relatively low rate of in-house training, which again may be linked to the 
comparatively small size of Italian firms, as in-house training is an increasing returns 
to scale activity. 
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In March 2003 the Italian Parliament approved a reform of the primary and 
secondary level education system, taking an important step towards raising human 
capital accumulation. In particular, the increase in compulsory schooling by 2 years 
will eventually raise potential output. However, given that the reform will be 
implemented gradually and in line with budgetary margins to be created in the 
annual budget law, the economic effects can be expected to surface only over the 
long run.  
 
Fiscal consolidation 
 
The Italian growth malaise in the 1990s coincided, at least in the first part of the 
decade, with an impressive effort of fiscal consolidation. In the 1990-1997 period the 
cyclically-adjusted primary budget balance was reduced by more than 8 percentage 
points of GDP. As a result, the dismal growth performance was sometimes 
perceived to reflect the effect of the contractionary stance of fiscal policy on 
aggregate demand.  
 

Fiscal adjustment over the 1990s 
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However, this view contrasts with the growing body of literature showing firstly that 
fiscal consolidation does not necessarily have a negative impact on aggregate 
demand and secondly that the economic effects of fiscal consolidation largely 
depend on the composition of the adjustment. Specifically, if fiscal adjustment is 
achieved mainly through higher taxes on capital and labour and lower investment 
expenditure it can have a negative impact on the growth potential of the economy. 
As shown by Balassone et al. (2002) the Italian fiscal adjustment fulfilled all those 
negative requirements. Hence, fiscal policy may indeed have contributed to weak 
economic growth over the 1990s up until today, not because of its size but due to its 
unfavourable composition.  
 
The current government is strongly committed to reduce the high tax burden and to 
step up public investment. The main difficulty is to create the necessary leeway on 
the expenditure side, where primary outlays still exhibit a strong downward rigidity. 
 
Persisting regional gap 
 
The most evident bottleneck of the Italian economy affecting its growth potential is 
the South of the country. The successful catching up process with the rest of the EU 
accomplished in the post-war period by Italy as a whole was not accompanied by a 
convergence across regions. In 2001, the latest year for which regional accounts are 
available, the income gap was still large: GDP per capita in the South was only 68% 
of the country’s average. The gap narrowed only slightly in the second half of the 
1990s, essentially reverting the diverging pattern in the first half of the decade when 
in the context of budgetary consolidation and in view of political scandals 
government subsidies to the South were cut and public investment projects largely 
stopped.  
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Overall, the South of Italy remains, despite the recent progress, an area with many 
underutilised resources in which all growth-hampering factors appear to be 
particularly acute, holding back the rate of expansion of the country as a whole. In 
the hypothetical case that the South had grown at rates comparable to those of 
cohesion countries, such as Spain and Portugal, over the 1990s, the overall growth 
performance of Italy would have been in line with the euro area average.  
 
The reasons for the persisting regional gap are manifold covering almost any 
conceivable area of the regional economic system. They include a lower level of 
human capital, a lower propensity to innovate, a lower infrastructure endowment, the 
relative inefficiency of public services and administration, a lack of law enforcement 
and a mismatch between wages and productivity due to centralised wage 
bargaining.7 As a result of all this the South suffers from significantly lower 
employment rates, higher unemployment and lower productivity. 
 
Conceptually, the South could be described as being locked into some kind of 
‘regional Dutch disease’, in the sense that a combination of ‘external’ factors hurt the 
competitiveness of the southern regions vis-à-vis the North. In particular, the 
centralised system of wage bargaining, which, as shown by Brunello et al. (2001), 
appears to be dominated by the tight labour market conditions prevailing in the 
North, prevents wages in high unemployment regions from declining in relative 
terms.8 Similarly, the large protected sector (broadly corresponding to the public 
sector), in which employment is rationed and wages are set outside the region, 
entails a crowding out of the tradable sectors. Relatively large government transfer 
payments further cement the situation, reducing inter alia the incentive to migrate to 
the North.  
 
The government’s strategy for the South changed markedly in the course of the 
1990s following the political and budgetary crisis mentioned above. In the later years 
of the decade the strategy moved away from subsidies and sectoral interventions 
towards public investment in infrastructure and building better institutions at the local 
level. Centralised planning was largely given up and functions were devolved to 
regional authorities. While it is too early to assess the effectiveness of these 
reforms, their impact will crucially depend on whether economic policy addresses 
other issues such as the centralised wage bargaining system and the lack of 
competition. For the time being it has to be borne in mind that the progress 
observed since the mid-1990s in terms of relative income per capita has been slow. 
It has only reversed the deterioration during the first half of the 1990s and can partly 
be explained by a resumption of net emigration to northern regions. 
 
 

Conclusion 
 
The dismal growth performance of the Italian economy since the early 1990s 
compared to both previous decades and the EU average is the compounded effect 
of a wide range of factors. Taken individually they may not provide a convincing 
explanation but in combination represent a harmful cocktail of mutually reinforcing 
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obstacles. The main conclusions presented in the DG ECFIN study in 1999 are still 
valid in the light of the most recent evidence. If anything, the growth malaise has 
even deepened since the end of the previous decade.  
 
Slow potential growth in Italy does not ensue from adverse demographic trends or a 
slow rate of factor accumulation. Employment growth has been significantly stronger 
than in most other EU Member States, thanks to successive steps of labour market 
reform taken in the second half of the 1990s. However, unleashing the slumbering 
potential of low employment rates coupled with a sound investment activity did not 
translate into a higher rate of GDP growth, due to the persistence of structural 
weaknesses affecting productivity. In particular, the distorted industry structure in 
terms of size, specialisation and propensity to innovate, the distorted employment 
structure in terms of human capital, the distorted fiscal adjustment towards higher 
taxes and lower public investment, the lack of competition and last but not least the 
persisting regional gap curb the potential of the economy as a whole.  
 
Italy has made considerable progress in the 1990s, taking steps towards reforming 
the labour market, liberalising protected sectors, privatising public enterprises and 
removing regulatory burden. However, the reform process is far from completed. It 
needs to be deepened and broadened in the future in order to see a significant and 
lasting effect on economic growth. In particular, the experience with the successive 
steps of labour market reform implemented since the mid-1990s makes clear that 
efforts limited to a specific area of the economic system may not be successful in 
fostering overall growth. The multiple interactions in the economic system require 
more comprehensive reform effort.  
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1 A detailed description of the Commission methodology for calculating potential output is in Denis et al. (2002). 
2 Based on a standard neoclassical production function and assuming constant returns to scale as well as perfect competition, 
aggregate output growth equals the growth rate of total factor productivity, plus the weighted average of the growth rates of the 
two factor inputs, where the weights are the corresponding input shares: 
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where Y denotes total output, L labour, K capital, α the income share of labour in total output and a dot above a variable 

denotes a derivative with respect to time. The first term on the right hand side 
A
A&  stands for the growth rate of total factor 

productivity, often used as a measure for the growth of technology. For a more detailed discussion of growth accounting see 
Barro and Sala-i-Martin (2001). 
3 A slowdown of TFP growth in the same period was also observed in other EU countries. However, it was particularly strong in 
Italy. 
4 Barro and Sala-i-Martin (2001) as well as OECD (2003a) provide a comprehensive overview of the empirical growth literature. 
5 The theory is presented in Aghion and Howitt (1998). Empirical evidence is provided in Aghion et al. (2001). 
6 Nicoletti (2002) reviews the literature examining the link between labour market arrangements and innovation. 
7 An overview of the main shortcomings of the South is regularly presented by the Governor of the Bank of Italy in his so called 
‘final considerations’ around May each year. 
8 The impact of the tight labour market in the North on overall wage developments could also be an explanation for persisting 
inflationary pressures in the last few in the face of a sizeable negative output gap for Italy as a whole. 
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